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	HUDDERSFIELD NEW COLLEGE FURTHER EDUCATION CORPORATION
Remuneration & Personnel Committee held on 5th April 2022 from 5pm via Teams.


Confirmed Minutes
Present: 

Ms R Drury (Chair), Ms L Summers, Mr J Dawson and Mr K Webb 




(100% attendance)

In attendance: 

Ms A Williams, Mr M Smith-Connor, Ms L Secker and Mr J Flynn
Clerk:   

Mrs C Coupland

1. Apologies for Absence/ Declaration of Interest

There were no apologies for absence. There were no declarations of interest from Committee Members.

2.   Gender Pay Gap Report

Mr Flynn reminded the committee that changes to the Equality Act, which came into force on 6 April 2017, made it compulsory for companies in Great Britain (but not Northern Ireland) with more than 250 employees to report their gender pay gap figures at the end of every financial year.

Where there is a need to report, public bodies must report by 30th March and private companies must do so by 4th April in the year following their snapshot date. Organisations are also required to publish the breakdown of men and women in different pay quartiles and details of the proportion of men and women in the company who receive bonuses.

Mr Flynn confirmed to the Committee that for 2021/22 reporting, the College snapshot date was 31st March 2021.  At that time, the College had 247 relevant employees and so falls below the threshold of 250 to publish a report.

For the purposes of gender pay gap calculations, there were 237 full-pay relevant employees – these are employees who received their normal gross pay on the snapshot date.  The full-pay relevant employee list excludes, for example, those on maternity or sick leave who did not receive their normal gross pay on the snapshot date.

Mr Flynn confirmed that in terms of trends, there has been a decrease in the Gender Pay Gap (all staff) of 1.05% since 31st March 2020 and a marginal increase in the Gender Pay Gap of 0.15% when cleaners are excluded.  It was noted however that these differences are not significant enough to draw meaningful conclusions from.

The Committee was also asked to note that Gender pay should not be confused with equal pay, which is about ensuring that men and women undertaking work of an equal value are paid a similar amount for that work. The Senior Leaders are confident that at HNC, men and women carrying out similar work within the College are paid equally. This is because for teaching and support staff, the college uses the nationally negotiated NJC Pay Framework for teaching and support staff in Sixth Form Colleges. There is a set criteria for appointing to the teachers’ pay spine, and gender is not a set criteria, and for support staff, all roles are subject to benchmarking to similar roles in other Sixth Form Colleges, as detailed in the annual SFCA Workforce Report, before being placed on the NJC Pay Spine. This placing is role specific

Time was therefore spent for the committee to discuss and better understand the college data presented.
From deliberations, the Committee acknowledged that the more significant median gender pay gap difference of 32.4% (all staff) is largely due to the gender distribution of the 237 staff, and the higher proportion of females in this distribution, as well as to the higher proportion of females in the lower paid service and student facing roles in the distribution.  Females make up 62.4% of the College’s overall workforce and 70.0% of the College’s support staff workforce. Most male staff are teachers. The committee was therefore of the view that future iterations of the report should make these distinction clearer to provide a more accurate analysis of the data.
It was also openly celebrated that the gender pay gap was not due to a ‘glass ceiling’ issue either. In the Senior Leadership team, for example, 5 out of 8 senior leaders are female, and the highest paid member of staff in the entire College, the Principal, is female. Females are also well represented at all managerial levels in the College: Director 4 female v 3 male, HOF 3 female v 4 male, Course Leader 26 female v 20 male, Support Staff Manager 11 female v 7 Male.
It was noted that gender pay gap reporting can be viewed as a blunt instrument to measure societal norms towards different type of jobs. Members therefore acknowledged that the college remains well positioned to continue to support all students in making sound career choices which in time will have a positive impact on wider societal trends for future work forces.
It was agreed that the timing of the report could be presented at an earlier meeting given the snap shot date. However it was agreed that there were merits to keeping it to the spring term meeting to maximise on comparator data published, where appropriate, as required to do so by larger organisations by 30th March.
Resolved:
· That the report be received

· To reframe narrative of future iterations to address areas explored.

· To continue to receive the Gender Pay Gap Report in the spring term, post 30th March, to maximise access to benchmarking data; unless the college hits the threshold of 250 staff and is required to publish the report.
Mr Flynn left the meeting at this point.

3. Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Annual Report 2021: Update

Ms Secker advised the committee that this report is produced annually to provide Staff Equality, Diversity and Inclusion data about applicants and staff with suggested actions based upon data, to help work towards a more diverse workforce, where appropriate.

The committee was also advised that the data for this report covers a three year period, from 2018-19 onwards and concentrates on 3 year trend data. Where available, comparative data from the Kirklees 2018 Snap Shot Census has been included. 
The committee duly noted the following positive outcomes:
· The College workforce is above the Sixth Form College sector average for teaching, support staff and SLT.
· The overall percentage of BAME staff has increased this year to 12.3% from 9.3% the previous year and from 7% to 10.9 % specifically in teaching. 
· The College has developed reporting data to include external and internal applications and shortlisted applicants, included for the first time this year to provide more robust data. 

Ms Secker explained that she is working closely with the Assistant Principal, Curriculum (Vocational and Enrichment), E&D Committee, Director of EDIE and Director of Marketing to establish appropriate actions relating to the data. Work in progress includes:

· The College continuing to work towards a more diverse workforce, whilst recognising that whilst HNC may not be able to be as diverse as the community training will be provided to all staff including Equality and Diversity and Unconscious Bias.
· The College is still not representative of Kirklees BAME Census data and the E&D Committee will further consider what more can be done to support the appointment of more BAME staff, who are under-represented in the College workforce, relative to the Kirklees Snap Shot Census data for 2018, albeit over-represented relative to other Sixth Form Colleges and to further reduce the ethnicity gap. 

· Where it is not possible to address any under-representation, then the E&D Committee will make sure that this lack of representation does not disadvantage individuals or groups at the College, supportive of our Equality and Diversity Policy
· The college will ensure more diverse teaching panels, by adding an additional panel member, so that our most highly under represented ethnic group of British Pakistani, is represented by a teacher, to help avoid unconscious bias 
· Employee data categories of ‘Prefer Not to Say’ and ‘Not known’ have been separated out to help provide clearer data and work is ongoing with our software provider to produce the same level of information for all applicant reports going forward.
· All current staff data for ‘Not known’ will be amended to ‘Prefer Not to Say’, following repeated requests for completion of this data.
· Our EO monitoring form was updated in 2021 to ensure this information is captured on a mandatory basis where possible during completion of the applicant form. As such, the number of ‘Not Known’ should now reduce over time. HR continues to encourage staff to fully complete their personal profiles, in the database self-service function, twice yearly at PDR time. 
· Further consideration will also be given as to how existing staff can be made to feel more comfortable disclosing information about any protected characteristics too, to enable a comprehensive analysis of the diversity of the workforce to be made, to determine future priorities for further action.

The committee welcomed the opportunity to review the data and agreed that the comprehensive analysis is helpful and informative. The committee particularly praised the range of actions being explored and taken by the E&D Committee to help the college work towards a more diverse workforce, where appropriate, with ideas from staff being progressed, where possible.
The committee acknowledged that the ethnicity gap in staff profile, representative of Kirklees, may further widen once the Kirklees BAME Census data for 2021 is published thus resulting in an increased number of students who may not have a BAME ‘role’ model amongst the college workforce. The Committee saw this as a priority area to address and welcomed an analysis of whether the current staff workforce is reflective of the student profile at its next meeting. 

Resolved:
· That the report be received

· For an analysis of the ethnicity of the current student profile against current staff workforce and to be presented to the next Committee meeting for consideration.
4. Staff Framework and Pay Awards: Update

Ms Williams briefed the Committee on the changes made to the Working Time Document 2021-22 for teachers, which was updated in January 2022 to take account of the following in-year changes:

· the retention of the annual Celebration Evening as a virtual evening following the emergence of a new Covid 19 variant : Omnicron. This released teachers from one evening commitment and this was redeployed as outlined next.
· the hosting of all admissions interview evenings (partner and non-partner) at the College following the emergence of the new Covid 19 variant: Omnicron. This required all teachers to offer a third admissions interview evening. This was redeployed from the Celebration Evening.
· the introduction of a 10 minute afternoon break from Monday 28th February 2022 (created by reducing the morning break and lunch break by 5 minutes each respectively) to facilitate movement time between periods 4 and 5 and reduce lateness to period 5 and to better accommodate afternoon prayer commitments for our practising Muslim students.
As per the scheme of delegation, Directed Time and Contractual Obligations is determined by the Principal.

The Committee agreed however with the rationale behind each of the changes made. 
Resolved:

· That the Working Time Document for 2021-22 be received.
5. BAF assurance review :  ineffective staff performance management
The committee noted that the risk was last reviewed by the Committee in February 2021 and was assigned green assurance. Members agreed that the supporting report continued to provide a comprehensive review of the individual risk thus providing the necessary assurance to the committee that the college continues to have an adequate and effective framework for risk management.

The Committee, in particular, explored in more detail the reported leadership training opportunities and support strategies now being provided to a range of staff assuming line management and performance management responsibilities. Members were satisfied with the proactive approach being taken throughout the college to develop appropriate leadership skills and mentoring schemes for all levels of managerial roles.
In addition it was noted that Ofsted remains cited as an external assurance for management of this specific risk. It was acknowledged that whilst Ofsted remains a good assurance base it becomes less robust and reliable as time passes, it therefore remains necessary for broader assurances to be sought from and referenced to by risk managers as per current practice to best guard against complacency. 
Resolved:

· That green assurance be reassigned to this risk

· For the master BAF to be updated by the Clerk.
Ms Williams and Mr Smith-Connor left the meeting at this point
6. Confidential Minutes from Meeting held on 25th January 2022
Resolved:

•
That these be accepted as a true record of the meeting,
7. Principal Appointment – Update (Confidential)
8. Any other Business.
There was no other business.

9. Learner Impact Reflection
The impact of discussions and scrutiny of the College’s work in improving the outcomes and experience for all learners was considered and the following agreed:

· Effective senior leadership is critical in enabling HNC to continue to provide the best


learning experience and enrichment opportunities for all students and thereby improve their life 
choices and their life chances.

· A high performing and efficient corporation is able to support the college to achieve its aims and objectives and secure positive outcomes for students

· A healthy, supported, resourced and successful staff force will reap strong performance for all students which contributes to the college’s reputation as a good place to learn and work.

· To ensure that HNC continues to succeed and is able to continue to deliver a high quality of student outcome and experience

· Assurance received that the College continues to provide a welcoming, safe and supportive environment for all students to develop personally and emotionally

· Compliance with Employment Legislation and DBS guidelines, ensuring fair and consistent recruitment and management of employees.

· Assurance of safe recruitment practices and workforce
· Commitment to safe learning practice

10. Determination of confidentiality
It was agreed that the minutes from Meeting held on 25th January 2022 are to remain confidential. As too are the minutes recorded for agenda item 7 and associated supporting documents.

11.    Date of next meeting: 24th May 2022 from 5pm via Teams
Ms Coupland and Ms Secker left the meeting at this point. Ms Summers assumed role of minute taker in the Clerk’s absence. 

12. Mid year review SPHs – Update provided by Chair of Corporation.
Ms Summers updated the Committee on the mid-year reviews conducted with each SPH in March 2022.  Prior to the meetings each SPH had completed a written assessment of the activities undertaken against each objective and whether it was on track to be completed.  The priorities for the remainder of the academic year had been discussed and agreed in the meetings and, for both SPHs, all objectives are on track to be completed.  The Committee welcomed and were satisfied with the update.
Resolved:

· That the verbal updates be received.
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